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May 4, 2023 
 
RE: Oppose Senate Bill 85 and -4 Amendments 
 
Dear Chair Lieber and Committee Members,  
 

My name is Sarah Liljefelt, I am a water law attorney, and the Chair of Oregon 
Cattlemen’s Association’s (“OCA’s”) Water Resources Committee. I am writing today on behalf 
of OCA in opposition to the water supply/water quantity provisions of Senate Bill 85-4.  
 
 The water supply provisions of SB 85 are duplicative of authority already held by the 
State to address water supply concerns from exempt uses of water. These powers are available in 
all circumstances, not just as related to CAFOs.  

- Under ORS 537.545: 
o New exempt groundwater users must register with the Water Resources 

Department 
o The Department may require exempt water users to furnish information about 

water use 
o The Department may regulate exempt water uses in priority with other, permitted 

water users 
- Under ORS 540.435: 

o The State can require water users install measuring devices and report water use  
 

For example, in the sole case I’m aware of where a proposed CAFO operator sought to 
start a new, large use of exempt groundwater within a Critical Ground Water Area – Lost Valley 
Dairy – the Oregon Water Resources Department was able to regulate off the new exempt 
groundwater use very swiftly under the existing authority outlined above. See the attached letter 
from the Department to the proposed water user notifying him that the Department would regulate 
off his water use (and the Department did just that).  

Further, the proposed 12,000 gallons per day limit proposed in SB 85-4 would have been 
arbitrary in the case of Lost Valley Dairy, and likely would have limited the Department’s ability 
to adequately address and regulate off the proposed new water use within the Critical Ground 
Water Area. Thus, the proposed stockwater exemption provisions included in SB 85-4 may 
actually have the opposite result than intended.  

The Lost Valley Dairy example is an outlier and clearly demonstrates that we do not have 
a widespread problem in need of a solution in our State. That situation is not the norm, and we 



have adequate tools already in place to address issues that may occasionally arise. The water 
supply provisions of SB 85 create an unnecessary proposal in search of a problem that doesn’t 
exist. Instead of creating a confusing web of laws on top of laws all regulating the same issues 
with different terms, we should step back and look at the existing safeguards already in place and 
how they have been used successfully to reach our shared goal of responsible and sustainable 
resource use.  

Thank you for your time and consideration. Please vote in opposition to the Bill based on 
the provisions related to the Water Supply Plan, Hauled Water, and the Stockwater Exemption.  

Sincerely,  

 

Sarah Liljefelt 
Water Resources Committee Chair 
Oregon Cattlemen’s Association 



 



 


